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	             GREAT TORRINGTON TOWN COUNCIL




Minutes of the Council Meeting held on Thursday 01 June 2017 
at 7.00pm in the

Meeting Room, Council Offices, Castle Hill, Great Torrington

PRESENT:
Cllrs, Miss S Mills (Chair), Miss K Allin, Mrs M Brown, Mrs D Davey, 
Mrs R Funnell, Miss C Miller, Mrs C Simmons and N Stark
Also Present: Michael Tighe, (Town Clerk) and Karen Chapman (Assistant Town 
    Clerk) 
MINUTES

37. THE OPENING PRAYER: Cllr Miss Sue Mills
38. APOLOGIES: Cllrs D Cox and R Darch
39. PUBLIC CONTRIBUTIONS
None
40. CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES 
a. Council Meeting Minutes –  06 April 2017
b. Planning Meeting Minutes –  05 April 2017
c. Planning Meeting Minutes – 26 April 2017
d. Planning Meeting Minutes – 10 May 2017

e. Great Torrington Health and Social Care Steering Group 28th February 2017
The minutes of the Council and Planning meetings were unanimously agreed as an accurate record.

The minutes of the Health and Social Care Steering Group were noted.

41. MATTERS ARISING 
None
42. CORRESPONDENCE AND OTHER BUSINESS BROUGHT FORWARD BY THE
DIRECTION OF THE CHAIRMAN  

None
43. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
Cllrs Mrs M Brown, Miss S Mills & Mrs D Davey declared personal interests as members of Save Torrington’s Irreplaceable Torrington Cottage Hospital (STITCH).  Cllrs Mrs R Funnell, Mrs D Davey, Miss S Mills and Mrs C Simmons declared personal interests as members of Save Our Hospital Services, (SoHS). Cllrs Mrs M Brown and Mrs C Simmons declared dual hatted interests as members of more than one authority.  
44. 
THE AGENDA WAS AGREED BETWEEN PART “A” AND PART “B” (Confidential and Restricted Information) 
Agreed
45. POLICE REPORT

PCSO Melissa Baker sent a report to the meeting.  The report confirmed 19 crimes logged in respect of Great Torrington Town during the month of May 2017.

46. GREAT TORRINGTON NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN – Cllr R Darch 
Cllr R Darch was absent from the meeting, but the Town Clerk confirmed that Cllr R Darch would bring an update at the next meeting.  Cllrs Mrs M Brown and Mrs C Simmons confirmed that Torridge District Council’s Local Plan is unlikely to be finalised until the end of 2017. 
47. HEALTH SERVICES  - Cllr Mrs R Funnell
Cllr Mrs R Funnell advised the meeting that the next Health and Wellbeing Scrutiny Committee is due to take place on the 19th June 2017.  It is anticipated that the Commissioning Clinical Group (CCG) will present a final version of the Strategic Transformation Programme at this meeting. 

There has also been a pledge from all General Election Candidates to support and protect the National Health Service.

48. REPORT FROM DEVON COUNTY COUNCILLOR 
Cllr A Saywell introduced himself as the newly elected Devon County Representative for Great Torrington and Great Torrington Rural. Cllr Saywell congratulated his predecessor, Cllr A Boyd for his work as well as all of the other candidates, for a fair election.

Cllr Saywell congratulated Cllr Miss Sue Mills on her election as Mayor of Great Torrington.

Cllr Saywell advised the meeting that he was deeply honoured to be elected and intends to work hard for the residents of Great Torrington and Great Torrington Rural.  His priorities are as follows;

· Fair funding for schools

· Highways/Road issues

· Infrastructure, which would include improved access to broadband

· Economic development and regeneration

· The Health Service

Cllr Saywell advised the meeting that he is currently reviewing the situation in relation to the National Health Service and will fight to oppose cuts backs at North Devon Hospital.
In relation to hospital beds, Cllr Saywell has had a meeting with representatives of the Health and Wellbeing Scrutiny Committee at Devon County Council and has been advised that the committee is still waiting for a response from the Secretary of State regarding their submission. Once the General Election has taken place, Scrutiny will write to the Secretary of State to make further enquiries in relation to this matter.  Cllr Saywell confirmed that he is not a Member of the Health and Welfare Scrutiny Committee but he hopes to be able to sufficiently influence this committee and intends to be at the next meeting on the 19th June.

Cllr Saywell advised the meeting that he is also keen to explore how Great Torrington town centre can be regenerated and has already spoken with Devon County Council about drumming up additional support and attention for Great Torrington.  Cllr Saywell is also keen to secure a 24 hours ATM resource for the residents. 

Cllr Saywell confirmed that he would like to see better communication and interaction between Torridge District Council and County Council as well as the Town Council.

Cllr Saywell confirmed that he has been and continues to be involved in issues around parking at Town Park and is liaising directly with the residents. He has also visited the Museum and was encouraged to see the work the volunteers were undertaking. Cllr Saywell is keen to support community groups where he can.

Members raised some issues in relation to parking in loading bays, including poor signage and “robust” traffic warden activity. Cllr Saywell confirmed that he would look into these matters.  Cllr Saywell advised that he has already had a good meeting with the neighbourhood Highways Officer.

Cllr Saywell confirmed that he has a locality grant (£10,000) and will be happy to consider its use for community causes.

Cllr Mrs M Brown raised the issue of fairer funding for Devon Schools and urged Cllr Saywell to champion a request for increased funding for Devon schools.

 49.  REPORTS FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLORS 
Cllr Mrs M Brown advised:

· At the Annual General Meeting on 15th May 2017 there was a reorganisation in relation to Chairs and Vice Chairs of committees.  The Leader continues to be Cllr Mrs Jane Whittaker, with Deputy Leader Cllr David Hurley. The Chairman is Cllr John Himan and Vice Chairman Cllr Simon Inch.
Cllr Mrs C Simmons advised:

· That she attended a Leadership meeting on the 16th May where she was advised that apprenticeships levies would have financial implications to Torridge District Council.

· Torridge has provided funding needed to enable historical Land Charge information/documentation to be transferred on to electronic means.

· There remains a shortage of Planners and out of 8 vacant posts, only one has been recruited to.  Torridge continues to rely on Planning consultants for resource.
·  Following the recent Cyber attack on the Health Service and Torridge has looked into its IT security regime and concludes it to be 99% secure.  The 1% area of doubt is in relation to access to the Department Of Works and Pensions (DWP) systems that Torridge employees have access to, but is maintained by the DWP..
· The “Friendly Peer Review” has made the following suggestions to Torridge District Council;

· Torridge needs to look “out” more/work with others.

· Torridge needs to improve ratio of affordable housing

· Torridge needs to buy in help when it is needed

· Torridge is too risk averse

· Torridge collects too much data

Torridge is setting up a growth board to consider how best to respond to the above issues. 

50. 
OUTSIDE BODIES REPORTS AND APPOINTMENTS
· It was agreed to review the Organisation List at a future Council Meeting when new Councillors have been appointed to the 5 vacant positions. However, a few amendments are as follows;
· Cllr Miss C Miller will take on Fair Trade

· Cllr Miss K Allin will take on Website issues
· Cllr Mrs M Brown will take on Planning

· Cllr A Saywell will be the contact with Devon County Council
· Cllr Mrs C Simmons will take on the Building Preservation Trust
· Cllr Mrs C Simmons confirmed that the 2nd stage bid for lottery funding for the Town Hall had been sent.  The Trust is applying for £432,000.00 to help pay for various renovation issues.
· Cllr Miss K Allin confirmed that Torrington-In-Bloom judging is scheduled for the 5th July 2017.

· Cllr Miss K Allin reported that the “Futures Group” has temporarily paused and hopes that new Councillors may be directed towards being involved in this group.  Cllr Miss K Allin confirmed that information boards have been created and are in the process of being positioned throughout Great Torrington.

· Cllr Miss C Miller confirmed that the Town Band and Conservators have joined forces and there will be a free Band soiree on the bowling green on Wednesday 7th June, 7.30- 9.00pm.

· The Town Clerk reminded Councillors of the Planning Meeting scheduled for the 7th June and a preliminary meeting on Tuesday 6th June 2017.

· Cllr Miss S Mills reminded the meeting to keep her informed of “special occasions” so that she can visit accordingly as Mayor of Great Torrington. 
51.     ACCOUNTS PAID TO-DATE 
Noted

52. PART B 
None
53. DATE OF NEXT MEETING  

Thursday 6th July 2017 
The meeting closed at 7.58pm
Signed …………………………………………

Date …………………………………….
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